THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY

Regular Workshop Meeting – July 24, 2007
MINUTES 
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular workshop in the School Board Room on July 24, 2007 at approximately 5:00 p.m.


PRESENT:

DR.  JOHN CARVELLI, Chairman






Member Residing in District No. 3





MS.  CAROL A. HILSON, Vice Chairman






Member Residing in District No. 2





MR.  TROY INGERSOLL






Member Residing in District No. 5





DR.  JUDI MILLER






Member Residing in District No. 1


ABSENT:

MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY







Member Residing in District No. 4


ALSO PRESENT:

MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent/CEO





MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Chairman Carvelli called the meeting to order.  Two students, Misses Gina Marie Carvelli and Ava Rose Ingersoll, daughters of Chairman Carvelli and Member Troy Ingersoll respectively, led the Pledge of Allegiance and recited the Preamble to the U. S. Constitution.

PUBLIC HEARING 

· Adoption of Tentative Millages and Budget FY 2007-08

First, Chairman Carvelli called on the Assistant Superintendent of Business Services/CFO, Mr. Tim Bargeron, who discussed the district’s roll back rate, millage trend, and impact of the proposed millage to homeowners.  Total millage for this year was 7.490 mills—the lowest since 1990 which was the date Mr. Bargeron started keeping track of the mills.  This was as decrease of 3.192% over last year’s millage rate.  Mr. Bargeron explained that school district millages are set by the Legislature.  The largest portion of the millage is the local required effort.  The Legislature mandates that districts levy this amount (in St. Lucie County it’s 4.814 mills). All other millage rates to fill the gap between the required local effort rate and the total rate, are considered discretionary—these cannot be raised by the district.  The 2007-08 tentative budget was based on the tentative millage rates.  Mr. Bargeron further mentioned that the district intended to apply some of the 2 mill capital proceeds to ancillary plants as necessary and as included in the district’s five year plan which the Board reviews and approves each year.  This was a requirement of F. S. 1011.714.

Mr. Bargeron read the Resolution Determining Revenues and Millages Levied.  The total millage rate to be levied was less than the roll-back rate computed pursuant to section 200.065(1), F. S., by 4.71%.  
Chairman Carvelli opened the public hearing to receive comments on the proposed adoption of the tentative millages and budget for 2007-08 from the audience.  Hearing none, the public hearing was closed.

Action:  The superintendent recommended the Board approve the local required
effort millage (4.814 mills) as specified in the resolution (Miller/Ingersoll/Carried 4-0).

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt the basic discretionary millage (.510) as specified in the resolution


(Ingersoll/Miller/Carried 4-0).

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt the supplemental


discretionary millage (.166 mills) as specified in the resolution


(Hilson/Ingersoll/Carried 4-0).

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt the local capital


improvement millage (2.00 mills) as specified in the resolution (Ingersoll/Miller/Carried 4-0).

Chairman Carvelli explained that the Board had previously held lengthy discussions on the millages/budget in various workshops.  Budget and assumptions process began in January 2007.



Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt the tentative district




budget ($741,477,157.89) for SY 2007-08, with the final vote to



occur in September 2007, (Miller/Ingersoll/Carried 4-0).



Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt the resolution for




tentative millage rates 07-01 and 07-02 and tentative budget as

presented (Hilson/Ingersoll/Carried 4-0). 

Board members were very appreciative of the efforts that went into developing the budget and  thanked Mr. Bargeron, his staff members, and the Budget Committee members for their diligent work.
· Proposed Amendments to School Board Policies #3.90 - Charter Schools Policy, and

#4.11- Student Progression Plan
Policy #3.90 Charter Schools Policy
Chairman Carvelli opened the public hearing on proposed amendments to SB Policy #3.90.   Attorney Dan Harrell explained that the proposed changes had previously been discussed on several occasions by the Board. Minor changes were being made to bring the policy into alignment with Florida Statute 1002.33.  Applications for charter schools would be due by August 1 of each year, the application and charter school negotiation process would be modified to conform with procedures as set forth in statute, a procedure that addressed requests for planning, and the timing of district payments of state funds to approved charter schools were being revised to conform with F. S. 

There were no comments on the proposed amendments to Policy #3.90, thus, Chairman Carvelli closed the public hearing.
 Action:  The superintendent recommended the Board adopt the proposed amendments

to School Board Policy #3.90 – Charter Schools Policy (Ingersoll/Miller/

Carried 4-0).

Ms. Hilson observed that the policy changes appeared to create extra work for district personnel and asked if any funds were forthcoming to the district to help with the extra expense. Attorney Harrell explained  that the district, by statute, was permitted to retain up to 5% of certain funds for handling of administration expenses.  Mr. Harrell did point out that certain costs incurred by the district in excess of the 5% allotment would have to be absorbed by the district. 

Policy #4.11 Student Progression Plan 
Mrs. Mary Krause, Executive Director of School Renewal, Title I, III, and Migrant, discussed proposed changes to policy #4.11 with board members (highlights of proposed changes were provided for the public).  Topics such as character development implementation, PE schedules for elementary and middle students, Benchmark test results, mid-year promotion for students, unexcused absences/truancy petition and truancy court were questioned and answered.
Chairman Carvelli opened the public hearing to receive comments from the audience on proposed changes to School Board Policy #4.11.  Hearing no comment, the public hearing was closed.

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve policy #4.11 – Student



Progression Plan as presented and discussed (Miller/Ingersoll/Carried 4-0).
Proposed Purchase of Real Property (continued from July 3, 2007)

· Proposed Purchase of Real Property Under Option Contract at S.E.Bella Rd./S.E. Quay St./Southbend Blvd. (Continued from July 3, 2007 Board Meeting)-----(CONTINUED TO 08-14-07) 
Superintendent Lannon asked that the Board continue the advertised public hearing on the proposed purchase of real property under option contract at S. E. Bella Rd., S. E. Quay St., Southbend Blvd. to the August 14, 2007 board meeting.  Board consensus was to continue the public hearing to August 14, 2007 as requested by Mr. Lannon.  No vote was required for this action.  Ms. Hilson asked if the pending law suit in this matter was an issue.  Mr. Harrell stated the Board would need to make sure it was resolved appropriately--there should be no cloud on the title to property.
Chairman Carvelli opened the public hearing to receive comments on the proposed purchase of real property as described above.  There were no comments from the audience on this item, consequently, the public hearing was closed/continued to the Board’s August 14, 2007 meeting.
CONSENT AGENDA


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve consent agenda



items #1 through #8 ( see Superintendent’s amended recommendation

for item #8) (item #9 was deleted from consent agenda), and #10 through #18 as



presented (Miller/Ingersoll/Carried 4-0).

Discussion:  prior to stating the question, Mr. Ingersoll asked for discussion on items #8 and #11.  
Regarding #8, it was suggested that staff purchase 301 clocks (to qualify for the price break over 300 at an estimated savings of $1,500).  Superintendent Lannon concurred with Mr. Ingersoll’s suggestion and amended the recommendation to require that staff negotiate for a purchase of 301 clocks at an estimated savings of $1,500; total economic impact not to exceed $63,000.
Regarding item #11, Mr. Ingersoll suggested that student CPR training incorporate AED training.  He was also interested in the cost of expanding this type of training.  A staff member did say the district was looking to expand the training.
 1.  SR Personnel Agenda & Leaves

 2.  SR Job Descriptions for Health Services Coordinator for Students with Disabilities, Registered

            Nurse for Students with Disabilities, Licensed Practical Nurse for Students with Disabilities,

            School Health Services Coordinator, Director of Alternative Education, Speech-Language Pathology
            Assistant

 3.  SR Renewal of Contract with Richeson & Coke, P. A. 

 4.  SR Conditional Employment Agreement for Provisional ESOL Paraprofessional Contract
 5.  SR Florida Atlantic University Accelerated Induction into Teaching Agreement 

 6.  TB Payment of Bills

 7.  TB Engagement Letter Contract for Fiscal Year 2007 Internal Accounts Audit Services

 8.  TB ITB  07-51, Digit Power over Ethernet Network Clock
 9.  KP Frances K. Sweet Elementary Challenge Group Trip to Sea Camp at Newfound Harbor Marine Inst., Big

            Pine Key, FL on October 12 – 14, 2007  Delete
10. MK Smithsonian Collaborative Partnership Agmt. for Dual Enrollment Marine Science Courses

11. MK CPR Contract with Shaun Fix of Emergency Medical Consultants, Inc. 

12. MK Renewal of Manatee Observation and Education Center Agreement 

13. MK Renewal of Harbor Branch Oceanographic Institution Partnership Agreement

14. BS Cooperative Agreement with St. Lucie County Health Department for a School Nurse

15. BS Renewal of Agreement with Early Learning Coalition of St. Lucie County for 2007-08

16. AG GMP with Proctor Construction Co. for Harbor Branch Oceanographic Institute Classroom Modification
17. AG Consultants Competitive Negotiation Act (CCNA) Ranking for Geotechnical Engineering Svcs. on a
              Continuing Contract Basis 

18. AG Consultants Competitive Negotiation Act (CCNA) Raking for Architectural Svcs. on a Continuing 
             Contract Basis
SUPERINTENDENT UPDATE

19. DH Second Amendment to Charter School Agreement with Toussaint L’Ouverture International

           Charter School of Fort Pierce
Mr. Lannon referred to Attorney Dan Harrell’s memorandum No. 07-50 which outlined the re-negotiation and revision of the Toussaint L’Ouverture International Charter School agreement dated March 28, 2006, as amended August 22, 2006, that was conceptually approved on July 3, 2007 by the School Board.  A second amendment to the Charter School Agreement providing for and setting forth a schedule for the re-negotiation and revision of the agreement was being presented for the Board’s consideration at this time.  The School had approved and executed the second amendment.

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve the second amendment 



to Charter School Agreement for Toussaint L’Ouverture International Charter



School of Fort Pierce (Miller/Ingersoll/Carried 4-0).

Further updates presented to the Board by Mr. Lannon focused on the
· SRO/SRD Program - The district’s partnership with law enforcement remained strong.  Mr. Lannon stood firm on his $2.4 million budget recommendation (50% of total cost) for the SRO/SRD program.  If other agencies experienced a loss of revenue and could not sustain the (cost) necessary level of security, the contract language may have to be changed.  If the district is placed in the position of expending a majority of the money, it would have greater authority than in the past. 

· Early Learning Coalition Expansion of After school Programs Initiative -  

Because the Board and community continued to say children needed more care


and structure, Mr. Lannon talked about a proposal that combined resources and 
facilities with private sector providers (coordinated through the Early Learning 
Coalition), the YMCA, and the Boys’ & Girls’ Club that may make it possible to 
provide roughly 
1200 additional spaces for children in St. Lucie County.  The 
Board was asked to waive its facilities rental policy so that Mr. Lannon could 
continue to negotiate with the Coalition and identified private providers who


 were willing to take their staff and their “state-approved” programs into district 
schools. The YMCA and Boys’ & Girls” Club were being maxed out for this year.

Contributions towards custodial and utility costs would be provided by the private


providers.   A coordinated and equalized fee to parents would reduce the impact


across the board.  
Board members supported having more services for kids and were interested in getting more information about the entire proposal.   They asked questions about the children’s’ ages, the providers’ experience with children, especially older children, the responsibility of space coordination, liability and insurance issues, and participants’ pre-qualifications and limitations.  Making things better for kids and more affordable for parents, plus using existing high performing programs, were all positive aspects of the plan. 
One board member stated there should be no burden placed on the principal for the day to day operation of the program in their school.  It was also stressed that school programs should have first priority on use of facilities.
Mr. Lannon did clarify that the initiative was based on a district-wide need—principals could not decline the use of their facility—the district’s plan superseded their authority in this area.  The Coalition’s goal was to start the expansion during this school year.   
Following discussion on the after school expansion initiative, Chairman Carvelli asked to see a formal plan that summarized the issues.  Mr. Lannon indicated he would talk to principals and continue to move forward with the plan.  Individual board members were invited to react back to the superintendent once they saw the proposal.  This matter was to be brought back to the Board at its August 14, 2007 for final approval, if possible.
STAFF REPORT/WORKSHOP ON SELECTED TOPICS

20. KM Academic Business Plan Revisions

Review and discussion of the Board’s Academic Business Plan was led by Dr. Kathy McGinn, Assistant Superintendent of Planning & Central Services.  The first part of the plan—Overview—stated that the plan had been refined to more effectively focus students, teachers, schools and the district on four critical goals aimed at dramatic academic achievement for the coming school year.  

To begin, Chairman Carvelli asked board members to look at the four goals and decide if those were the goals that the Board wanted Superintendent Lannon to carry forward this year.

The four goals, which were derived from the Board’s belief statements, are listed below.
Goal 1 - Every child will learn more than he or she is now learning.


Following discussion, Goal 1 was changed to read, “Every child will enter school with high expectations for academic achievement and learn more than he or she is now learning.”
Goal 2 - Challenging, engaging, and satisfying school work that enhances the achievement of high academic standards will be provided to every student.


Following discussion, Goal 2 remained the same.

Goal 3 - Parents and community members will have opportunities for involvement in support of schools and student learning.


Following discussion, Goal 3 was changed to read, “Parents and community members will have opportunities for involvement in support of schools, student learning, and high expectations for student achievement.”

Goal 4 - Resources will be provided to teachers and students based on need to support high quality teaching and effective learning at all schools.

Following discussion, Goal 4 remained the same.
Board members had individual and common requests for specific information on each goal.  Follow-up items are captured below.
Critical Goal 1 

Strategy:  Analysis and modification of current secondary school schedules to maximize time spent on reading across all content areas

Dr. Miller asked for more information on this strategy.  She wanted to know what the high schools were thinking about in this regard.

Strategy:  Credit retrieval labs at all high schools
Dr. Miller wanted to know if there were differences in the way labs are organized in terms of timing or scheduling.  Could it be expected that standards for getting that credit would be the same?  Need more information about this.

Strategy:  Expansion of small learning communities and “Centers for Excellence” at high schools
Dr. Miller said she would like to know more about the research and how high schools were moving on this strategy.  Mr. Lannon indicated board members should contact the lead people in the Teaching and Learning Department for more information.

Strategy:  Implementation of District Guidance Plan
Dr. Miller said she had seen the plan—it was a wonderful plan, but she was not sure how much of the plan could realistically be funded.   Could enough of the plan be funded in order to accomplish those things in the 20 point plan? 

At this point, board members brought up other questions under Goal 1.

Dr. Miller and Mr. Ingersoll both asked for more specific information (email) on how staff proposed to improve reading skills and achieve proficiency in reading.  How would it be monitored?  Dr. Carvelli agreed that monitoring was important and perhaps the Board could receive quarterly reports/updates through the Academic Business Plan. 

Mr. Ingersoll talked about professional development opportunities for teachers and principals.  He wanted to know how many teachers took professional development training over the past summer and what were their thoughts or evaluation of the training.  Mr. Ingersoll indicated principals needed mentoring and profession development training, especially those employees who were coming up the administrative ranks.  Mr. Lannon responded it was standard practice for Mrs. Debbie Iseman, Executive Director of Professional Development, to report on the number of hours and the major areas of training that occurred during the year.  The report would probably come before the Board sometime in September 2007.
On a final note under Goal 1, Mr. Ingersoll asked to receive (via email) some information on student discipline—detentions in particular.  Suspension and expulsion figures were not in question.  He was aware the district had a nationally recognized PBS program which was being expanded to other schools.  Detentions were going down as a result of the program. 
Critical Goal 2

Strategy:  School improvement planning and implementation that reflects analysis using previous data to focus instruction, professional development, and student learning in greatest areas in need of improvement
Dr. Miller said she was aware there was going to be significant change in the approach to school improvement planning but she asked to hear more about that.  She asked to see results (not necessarily in a report before the Board), and wanted to understand how staff was taking the data into consideration and what kinds of changes were being made based on that data. 

Strategy:  Ongoing monitoring and feedback regarding implementation of school improvement plans at individual schools
Dr. Miller was interested in learning more about how staff was actually going to monitor implementation of SIPs at individual schools.

Strategy:  Ongoing monitoring and feedback regarding student engagement in school work that incorporates regular classroom walk-throughs, teacher created assessments, and district assessments
Dr. Miller asked how frequently were engage-a-meters being used and logistically, how was student engagement actually going to be monitored.

Strategy:  Increased use of instructional technologies such as Rosetta Stone, United Streaming, Audio-enhancement, Destination Reading and Math, FOCUS and partnerships with Houghton Mifflin and Panasonic Foundation

Dr. Miller suggested the Board may be interested in receiving a mid-year report about audio enhancement and the other partnerships (including training components)--how well were they being implemented, what were the results, and how were they being used.
Strategy:  Improved consistency and reliability in alignment between student grades, FCAT, and benchmark results

Dr. Miller was interested to find out how staff was moving forward to better align the math benchmark with FCAT for better validity and correlation. 

Strategy:  Implementation of Best Practices in Inclusion Education (BPIE) for students with disabilities
Dr. Miller was very interested in this strategy area.  She knew it was a challenge area and asked to hear more about the best practices.
Strategy:  Comprehensive professional development specifically for new teachers that is focused on classroom management, instructional strategies and lesson planning skills

Ms. Hilson and Mr. Ingersoll each described how incredibly important professional development, friendliness, and encouragement was for new teachers, especially those who come to the district without education majors.  This strategy should be expanded to the extent necessary to prevent teachers from becoming overwhelmed.  Ms. Hilson wanted to know if the district was preparing and equipping new teachers and assistant principals aspiring to become principals with the information and help they needed to be able to step up to their new roles and responsibilities.  Mr. Ingersoll suggested teachers needed to get together more often.  They all share the same problems and don’t necessarily want to go outside the district for a conference—they want to find solutions amongst themselves.   Mr. Ingersoll asked to see the teachers’ training schedule for the first week of school.
Change in Goal 2, Expected Outcomes, Item 3
Dr. Carvelli asked that the wording for expected outcome 3 be changed to read, “Each school will increase the number of points earned in each category of the 2008 school grade as compared to 2007 and will demonstrate increased levels of student proficiency.”  Board members concurred with the new language.
Critical Goal 3

Strategy:  School improvement planning and implementation will include regular communication activities for parents at each school

Dr. Miller liked this strategy and asked for more logistical information—how (in writing? in person? phone calls?) and in what way were schools going to be communicating with parents and who would be handling the extra communication effort at the school level.  Mr. Lannon indicated there would be less paper involved.  Schools will be providing more access for parents (24/7) through  electronic and technological means. 

Strategy:  Parent portal will be used to communicate student progress for all students in

Grades 3-12

Mr. Ingersoll stated he was interested in getting more parents signed up to use the parent portal.  He suggested that each school provide sign up opportunities during their open house and in their media center throughout the year.  Dr. McGinn responded that a marketing plan was currently being developed for that very reason.  Ms. Hilson concurred with Mr. Ingersoll—the system needed parents that were accountable, informed and communicative. 
Strategy:  Expanded use of Connect Ed and internet communication including the Lucie Link
Without overusing Connect Ed, Dr. Miller asked about the proposed expansion from both the school and the district perspectives.  Mr. Lannon explained that Connect Ed now had multilingual capacity and could tabulate surveys on a host of different subjects.  Surveys could be done from the school site or the district office. 

Strategy:  Formation of attendance task force to recommend revision of student attendance policy
Dr. Miller and Dr. Carvelli were interested to know who would make up the task force and what grade levels had the most significant absenteeism.
Critical Goal 4
Strategy:  Implementation of the 20 point plan for resource redirection to students and schools in greatest need

Dr. Miller felt the 20 point plan was comprised of great goals and steps but she wanted more information on how they were going to be implemented.
Strategy:  Positive Behavior Supports (PBS) program will be implemented in 25 schools by June 2008

Dr. Miller was in favor of the PBS program but because of budget implications, she asked if current district staff could handle the expansion of the program with fidelity in the same positive manner.  At the district level, what was the administrative capacity for oversight and training for this program?
Strategy:  Curricular and other programs will be identified and evaluated for impact on student achievement

Ms. Hilson and Dr. Miller suggested that staff look at programs that work and get rid of those that don’t.  It was requested that a report be brought back to the Board once the programs were evaluated.  Dr. Miller wanted to know how and who determined which programs were working and how did they get translated to schools.

Ms. Hilson referred to the Ruby Payne program and said it was needed throughout the entire district.  Systematically the districted needed to start addressing children at risk at every school and then align the curriculum to follow through with that process.  Mr. Lannon informed board members that he and his staff were working to have greater in-depth conversations with those who write and create programs—the major publishers.  That was the reason for creating partnerships with them.  The challenge to the publishers was to be able to put a guarantee on their product/work.

Strategy:  Data warehouse to provide schools with data for continuous improvement and decisions making
Dr. Miller asked for an update on the district’s data warehouse capability.  Mr. Lannon indicated staff was moving forward and he would be able to share the results of an MIS report by the end of the week

General comments from board members about the Academic Business Plan, 20 Point Plan
Chairman Carvelli said the Academic Business Plan and the 20 Point Plan were excellent. It was critical that these plans be carefully monitored so that early on, the Board would know what was do-able, what was working, and what needed to be phased out.  It was agreed that sometime in October, around the first nine weeks of school, Mr. Lannon would bring back an update/progress report on the two plans.  

Ms. Hilson discussed the progressive and continuous alignment of curriculum county-wide with Mr. Lannon.  It was pointed out that scope and sequence and alignment of the benchmarks were used as a thermometer on guided practice—it measured how students were doing leading up to the testing window for the state of Florida.
Mr. Ingersoll said he would like to see the district’s top administrators go into schools to listen to teachers once in a while.  Superintendent Lannon was pleased to report that he, Deputy Superintendent Sandra Wolfe, Assistant Superintendent Owen Roberts and Assistant Superintendent Sue Ranew had already decided they would serve as mentor coaches to five schools that either had new administrations and/or a high concentration of special needs kids and needy children.
Dr. Carvelli had a final suggestion on the Academic Business Plan.  He asked the Board to consider adopting a resolution that contained the four critical goals of the plan at the next meeting in August.  This formal resolution could then be circulated to all employees, parents and the business community.  It would tell everyone that this year is about high expectations and high student achievement.  Everyone was on the team together and together everyone achieves more.  Board members agreed with Dr. Carvelli’s request.  
SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS REPORTS
Mr. Ingersoll was aware that teachers had questions about the impact of PE instruction this year and asked what the expectations were.  Mr. Lannon explained that the Legislature voted to give elementary students 150 minutes of activity per week—anybody can lead this activity.  Any kind of activity counts, including recess.  Principals will need to decide on their own finite details during upcoming pre-planning meetings in advance of teachers reporting to work.  Teachers could then seek direction from their principal.  
Mr. Ingersoll sought advice on how he should go about discussing the matter of student transfers for teachers.  Mr. Lannon suggested defining the problem first and went on to say that the issue was very complex.  There was also a remedy that some had not chosen to use in the past.  Mr. Lannon said he was informed early on that the Board’s policy on student assignment did not lend itself to any favoritism whatsoever.  Teachers have the opportunity, within a certain timeframe, to ask that their child be permitted to attend the school they are assigned to, or they choose to move.  There are no guarantees that their request will be granted since policy states the request is subject to the principal’s approval as well as the capacity that is or is not available at each school.  Mr. Ingersoll had a concern that every year a teacher is asked to complete the transfer form—why couldn’t their child’s enrollment continue at the same school from year to year?  Mr. Lannon and Mrs. McGinn assured Mr. Ingersoll that teachers are notified and reminded several times that they need to complete the transfer form each year in December.  The window to submit the form remains open through March.  Teachers are not given preferential treatment.  Class size reduction requirements also enter into the picture.  Student Assignment Director Michelle Jerger indicated she was going to advise each teacher’s principal about the transfer requirement.  She was also going to continue to encourage teachers to fill out a wait list application so their child’s seat could be a permanent one if they live in that zone.    
UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS

There were no unscheduled speakers.
ADJOURNMENT
After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Carvelli adjourned the July 24, 2007 regular workshop at approximately 8:10 p.m.
